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Epigraph


So it is; yet let us sing


Honour to the old bow string!


Honour to the bugle-horn!


Honour to the woods unshorn!


Honour to the Lincoln green!


Honour to the archer keen!


Honour to tight Little John,


And the horse he rode upon!


Honour to bold Robin Hood,


Sleeping in the underwood;


Honour to Maid Marian,


And to all the Sherwood clan!


JOHN KEATS
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FOREWORD


War memoirs, like wine, do well to be kept in store for a while. Stuart Hills’s account of that extraordinary year between June 1944 and May 1945 comes more than half a century after the experience, and in my judgement is all the better for it. That is partly because, as we grow older, we see such events in better perspective; partly because there are now so many folk who have no recollection at all of how, against all the odds, the Second World War was won. I think some of us may have bored our children with stories of what we did in those years – for while they were growing up, we were still suffering from that war’s consequences.


Our grandchildren form a different audience. Many of them are genuinely eager to know what happened – and why it happened. The history of those times puzzles them. Why did we have to go to war again so soon after 1914–18? Why did the French, who had fought so tenaciously in that war, collapse in 1940?


That last question takes us towards the heart of Stuart Hills’s story. As all of us who were soldiers in the late summer of 1940 knew in our hearts, to win that war we would somehow have to storm our way back across the English Channel and into a Europe heavily fortified by Germany. There were many heroic battles between 1940 and 1945. But as a feat of arms, the invasion of France by the Allied Armies in June 1944 stands by itself.


The 8th Armoured Brigade to which Stuart Hills and I belonged was often at the sharp end of that invasion. His was the more gallant part, I must hasten to add, because, as you will read, the tanks of his regiment played a crucial role on D-Day itself. The motor battalion, to which I belonged, was crowded out on that day. We landed a few days later. But essentially those of us who belonged to that brigade were colleagues in arms during the Battle for Europe. I look back on it all now, as I am sure Stuart does, with a profound sense of gratitude.


We survived, for one thing! And we survived partly because we were in the hands of capable senior officers. The casualties of the First World War led to a torrent of criticism of the higher command – not all of it altogether fair. We simply could not afford to have casualties on that scale barely a generation later. Even so, my own records show that between June 6 1944 and May 5 1945 8th Armoured Brigade lost 54 officers and 372 other ranks killed, another 10 officers and 163 other ranks missing, and 175 officers and 1,226 other ranks wounded. So, although By Tank into Normandy may sound a fairly safe way to go, it was not all that safe!


By any measurement of history the conquest of Europe was a military triumph, something of which to be justly proud, a story to remember and to tell. Nobody is better qualified to tell it than a man who fought from start to finish with the Sherwood Rangers.


Lord Deedes KBE MC PC DL




 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


AUTHOR’S FOREWORD


For far too many years I was too lazy to set in some sort of order the mass of papers which I accumulated in connection with my, and my regiment’s, activities in North-West Europe during the war. Apart from my own war diary, much of which was written at the time and contained photos, sketch-maps, press cuttings and obituaries, I also had most of the letters I had written to family and friends during the campaign.


It was only recently, while watching cricket with David Walsh, a housemaster and historian at Tonbridge School, that he persuaded me to hand these papers over for scrutiny. To my surprise, he considered it worthwhile to set them all in order, so that they would provide a fitting chronicle for others to read.


Having given me a mass of prep to do, David then went ahead with this hefty assignment. Once the pattern was set and further research completed, we combined our efforts in composing a narrative which my family enjoyed.


I hope the reader will too.


Stuart Hills
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CHAPTER ONE PRELUDE


It was 6.45 a.m. on Sunday June 4 1944 in a wood near Calshot, on the western shore of Southampton Water, and the Brigadier was casting a disapproving eye in my direction. I was stripped to the waist in the early morning sunshine outside a tent I shared with Tim Olphert, one of my fellow troop leaders in C Squadron, and I was writing a letter to my brother Peter. The Brigadier obviously thought I should be more formally occupied, but he said nothing and I resumed my letter, saying that I was working hard but, for security reasons, could say little more. Later that afternoon, in weather that still seemed favourable, we drove our tanks down to the nearby quay, just where Southampton Water meets the Solent, and boarded Landing Craft Tanks (LCTs) belonging to 15 and 40 LCT Flotillas. Ours was numbered 442. We moved out into the Solent, taking care to avoid the myriad vessels plying back and forth, and slowly headed out towards the sea. We had little idea that General Eisenhower, in his SHAEF Headquarters at Southwick Park near Portsmouth, had already taken the decision to postpone Operation Overlord for twenty-four hours because of worsening weather conditions.


My confidence was lifted by the presence around me of men who were already familiar with the horrors and excitement that war can bring. I was a twenty-year-old newcomer and unblooded, while they were veterans of the successful campaign in the North African desert. It had been in January 1944 that I had joined the Nottinghamshire Sherwood Rangers Yeomanry fresh from 100 OCTU (Officer Cadet Training Unit) at Sandhurst. The Regiment had only then recently returned from three years in the Middle East, a period during which it had been involved in every major engagement of the desert war, including El Alamein and the breaking of the Mareth Line before Tunis. Tim Olphert never spoke about the desert or the heavy casualties the Regiment had suffered, although his tank had been knocked out there. I was therefore unaware how he and the others felt about what lay ahead. All I knew was that I must not let them down.


Ours was the last tank to reverse carefully up the narrow ramp on to the LCT, which meant we would be the first off when the signal was given to launch. Arthur Reddish, my twenty-three-year-old lap gunner and co-driver, picked up a small pebble from the beach as a last reminder of England, and I thought at the time that maybe he knew something that I did not. On the whole, however, the loading was achieved without fuss or ceremony, and with just a little banter here and there. I cannot remember anyone wishing each other luck, and I could not conjure up any appropriately heroic words or feelings myself. In some craft the words of Henry V before Agincourt might well have been uttered, but here I just felt myself among professionals who had a job to do and were determined to see it through properly. It did not occur to me that I might not see some of them again. And what I did not know then was that I was to be the only troop leader in the Regiment who would emerge unscathed from the whole North-West Europe campaign.


On our LCT were five Sherman DD tanks, ‘swimming tanks’ as they had come to be known. The tanks of Sergeant Sid Sidaway and Sergeant Kirby Tribe, both desert veterans, made up my troop of three and we were joined by those of Captain Bill Enderby, the C Squadron second-in-command, and Sergeant-Major Robson. The LCT moved through the Solent and steadily out to sea. As the land disappeared over the horizon, so the weather began to worsen. The wind picked up, the light rain became heavier and the sea began to get rougher. Just then the word came through to us that the operation had been postponed, but although many vessels did return to port, our flotilla remained anchored outside Southampton Water. There we stayed all through that night of June 4/5 while we waited for the Supreme Commander to meet again with his staff to review the weather conditions. The forecast of Group Captain Stagg and the other meteorological experts was now more favourable, with wind in the assault area of not more than Force Three, and so at four o’clock in the morning of June 5, Eisenhower made the fateful and irrevocable decision that D-Day would be on Tuesday June 6.




 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


CHAPTER TWO CHILDHOOD


Journeys in ships were something with which I was not unfamiliar. My father Herbert was an electrical engineer who had joined Jardine Matheson and Company in Hong Kong in 1910 but had been based mainly in Shanghai, working on electricity and railway projects in China as far north as Harbin. He told me it had been very cold there and that he remembered reading The Count of Monte Cristo by the open fire. When the Great War broke out, he joined the Hong Kong Volunteers and then transferred to the Reserve of Cavalry in 1916 so that he would have a chance to get into the war. He saw service at Salonika in mid-1917 and then found himself attached to the Nottinghamshire Sherwood Rangers Yeomanry in Egypt, Palestine and Syria. By 1918 he was a captain and Adjutant of the Regiment and he took part in the great campaigns against the Turks which were effectively the last time the British cavalry was able to display its effectiveness as a fighting force.


In May 1918, the Sherwood Rangers were part of the 5th Cavalry Division as it swept into the Jordan Valley from Jerusalem to Jericho and Nazareth, and then on to Haifa and Acre, capturing Damascus in September. By the time of the Turkish surrender in late October, the Sherwood Rangers and their Indian allies had reached Aleppo. In twenty-seven days they had travelled 529 miles, and the Commander of the Egyptian Expeditionary Force was to write in his final despatch: ‘The Desert Mounted Corps took some 46,000 prisoners during the operations. The complete destruction of the 7th and 8th Turkish Armies depended mainly on the rapidity of the cavalry’s movements.’


While my father was thus occupied, three of his brothers were serving on the Western Front. Second Lieutenant Frederick Mervyn Hills had been killed in action near Ypres on July 27 1917 at the age of 34, while serving with the Northamptonshire Regiment. Two other brothers had been wounded. There is a remarkable book called Tonbridge School and the Great War which chronicles not only all the dead but lists the records of all those who served. It was compiled by H. R. Stokoe, a housemaster at the school, in tribute to his son, who had been killed in 1915 near St Eloi ‘by the premature explosion of a rifle grenade’. Frederick Hills’s life shows the tremendous range of exciting opportunities in life open to that generation. From the Royal Irish Constabulary, he had gone to the United States to become a civil engineer, excavated a subway under the Hudson River, built railways in British Columbia and explored north to find an outlet for the headwaters of the Chilliwack River. He had been killed by a shell that struck battalion headquarters.


My father had met my mother Edith in the Middle East, where she had served as a nurse at Gallipoli and in Egypt. They duly married in Hong Kong in 1919, after my father had returned to the colony to rejoin Jardine Matheson. Their house was 29 The Peak, where I was born in 1924. Harlech and Lugard Roads led from the upper tram station, circling The Peak at a height of 1,200 feet above sea level. They joined up about halfway round at Number 29, which was built in 1922 and was some 300 feet below the Governor’s summer residence. The only traffic possible from the Upper Tram Station was by rickshaw via Harlech Road, and we had two rickshaws of our own – the coolies wearing smart uniforms of blue with white trimmings. In 1951, when I was employed with the Malayan Civil Service and was studying Chinese in Macau, I was persuaded to sell the site, which had been destroyed by the Japanese when they invaded in 1941. I duly sold on my mother’s behalf for a pittance, only to discover months later that the Harlech Road side had now been opened to cars, at which point the value of the site rocketed and the new owner profited hugely.


Twenty-nine The Peak appeared to be set rather precariously on the steep slope of the hillside, but the rock foundations and retaining walls were sound enough to cope with possible landslides. The view overlooking the western side of the harbour and Stonecutter’s Island was breathtaking unless, as was sometimes the case, it was partially obscured by fog. The ground floor of the house included two drawing rooms, a conservatory, verandah, dining room, study, kitchen and cloakroom, while on the first floor there were three large en suite bedrooms and a dressing room.


The servants’ quarters accommodated eight. The senior ranking of these was the No. 1 Boy, Ah Jhen, who was paid HK$31 a month. No one in the Colony was allowed to pay more than the Governor, who paid his own No. 1 Boy HK$32. (The value of the HK$ at that time was one shilling and three pence.) The lowliest in the servant hierarchy was the wash amah who received five dollars. The remainder – amah, cook, No. 2 Boy, gardener and the two rickshaw coolies – were paid various sums in between. As far as these servants were concerned, my mother was sensible enough to accept ‘squeeze’ – a term covering what she allowed them to take from household purchases of food, drink and other items. For example, when the gardener demanded a new broom, she would give him the money for it, knowing full well that he just went up the hillside to cut the necessary twigs. She knew, and he knew that she knew. On this basis we kept our servants for years, whereas others who did not follow the practice lost theirs.


I have wistful memories of those early days. At the weekends, when my father was at home, we spent time on the many lovely beaches, followed the hunt in the New Territories, watched the horse races at Happy Valley or joined lunch parties in the surrounding bays. My sister Helen and I visited a governess every morning by rickshaw while in the afternoons we drew with the chalk we found on the side of Harlech Road. (The chalk was of various colours – pink, white and a tinge of blue – and it proved a useful medium in which to pursue my early artistic efforts. These culminated later in some amateur, and briefly, professional success, although my younger brother Peter outstripped me in this regard: he often exhibited at the Royal Academy, mainly as a sculptor, and taught art at Tonbridge School for some twenty-eight years.) On Sundays we always attended St John’s Cathedral, which was in those days a conspicuous landmark, as were the Barracks, the Hong Kong Club, the Courts of Justice and the Cricket Club. Some of these have either been rebuilt or have simply disappeared among the forest of modern skyscrapers that is now Hong Kong. Cathedral services were usually combined with a military church parade and I remember particularly the Scottish regiments marching past in great splendour with a swirl of tartan and a skirl of pipes. It was here, I think, that my interest in the Army was first aroused.


But this idyllic childhood in Hong Kong was about to end. It was the custom for most expatriate parents in Hong Kong, India or wherever to despatch their children back to England as soon as they were ready for preparatory school. In my case that meant when I reached the age of seven in 1931. The South of England positively teemed with small boarding schools, especially seaside watering holes such as Seaford, Broadstairs, Bexhill and Eastbourne. The school chosen for me was Upland House (now Cottesmore), between Crawley and Horsham in Sussex. I was accompanied back to England by Helen, who was then nine, and my brother Peter, who was only five, and both of them went off to North Foreland Court in Broadstairs, which was principally a girls’ boarding school but also took boys up to the age of seven.


I stayed at Upland House from 1931 until 1937. The house itself was originally known as Buchan Hill, just behind the quaintly named hamlet of Pease Pottage, which is on the main London-to-Brighton road. It was built by the Saillard family in the 1880s and is described by Mark Girouard in The Victorian Country House as ‘large and florid, and everything that a Victorian nouveau-riche house should be’. The outside was imposing, a combination of red brick and yellow sandstone, and the interior had some exquisite wooden panelling, a minstrel’s gallery and much oak carving. The park in which it stood was huge, with lakes and woods, and there is now a fine thirty-six-hole golf course in it. Upland House itself was to close at the start of the war, like many schools which found themselves in what was a potential war zone, and it never re-opened.


The memory one has of some teachers is always strong. At Upland House I remember with particular affection Gerry Moll. Apart from being an excellent teacher of English with a sharp eye for the exactitudes of grammatical expression, he had been and still was a fine sportsman who held the Public Schools’ High Jump record for a number of years. He was a very useful cricketer and drilled into me the virtues of playing with a straight bat, but his greatest success was in teaching me to box. Boxing is of course now banned in schools, no doubt for good medical reasons, but in the 1930s, however, there was no such thing as the nanny state, and being taught how to defend yourself and deliver a good straight left was deemed a good thing. Gerry Moll’s maxim, ‘Hit first, hit straight and hit hard’, was to stand me in good stead later at school and in the Army.


Much emphasis at Upland House was placed on good manners, particularly at meal times. We were instructed on how tables should be laid and the correct handling of cutlery. No request was allowed for vegetables or condiments to be passed during meals: to be served, one merely had to wait upon the services and good manners of others. Any infringement of these rules was punished by banishment for a day or more (the duration dependent on the degree of the offence) to a Pig’s Table where only bread and water were provided.


Physical chastisement was the ultimate punishment for bad behaviour, though the writing of lines was more common. The overall curriculum was intensive, beginning with cold showers, breakfast and Chapel, followed by lessons, games and evening prep. There were half holidays on Wednesdays and Saturdays, and on Sunday a longer Chapel service and the obligation of writing home to our parents. We were allowed bicycles to ride in the grounds and occasionally went shooting game and rabbits with the gamekeeper, who rewarded us with threepence for every mole we trapped. We bathed in one of the lakes closest to the school.


One of the drawbacks of being sent to school in England was that one saw one’s parents very infrequently. Nowadays children fly home to Hong Kong every holidays and often for a week’s half-term too, but ours were different times. My parents came back in 1933 together, then my mother on her own in 1934 and again in 1937 to fetch us back to Hong Kong for a few months, and finally they both came in 1939 just before the outbreak of war, only then to hurry back to the colony. That was the way it was, and consequently we had to spend our school holidays with guardians. This sounds a frightfully deprived existence, but in fact it was rather fun.


The first of these guardians were Miss Laura and Miss Mary Emtage, who were joint headmistresses of my sister and brother’s school, North Foreland Court in Broadstairs. They were formidable but kindly. Summer was enjoyable because of the proximity of the beaches and a large garden, while in winter we slept in an unheated dormitory, and the fire in the schoolroom, which was our living space, was never lit until 4 p.m. sharp. The cold north wind made for a healthy existence, to say the least. One pretty young thing who looked after us had played cricket for the England Ladies XI, but the curriculum was somewhat monotonous, involving on weekdays walking a bad-tempered dog to the lighthouse and then amusing ourselves in the schoolroom. I did not enjoy Sundays because I had to wear an Eton collar to church and then had to illustrate texts from the Bible and write to my parents. Nevertheless we were happy and became very good at amusing ourselves – reading, drawing, painting, doing fretwork and even learning to knit.


We always spent one week of each holidays in Maidstone with our maiden aunts, whom my future house master at Tonbridge, David Somervell, described as ‘a breath from the Victorian age’. There was also Aunt Ethel, who had married Bernard Haynes, a local businessman and trader who had played football for Wolverhampton Wanderers. She always gave us a treat each winter such as a visit to Bertram Mills’ Circus at Olympia or seeing Peter Pan at the theatre. In 1939, when my parents and sister returned to Hong Kong and the Emtages had retired from North Foreland, my brother Peter and I were given a new guardian, Mrs Cornish Bowden, who taught at Peter’s new preparatory school, Marlborough House at Hawkhurst. She lived in a house near and belonging to the school and this arrangement worked well for two years, until she moved to Uppingham. Then – this was now 1941 – in an inspired moment, I sent a telegram to the Emtages, who were now running a boarding house in Dorking called Bracondale. ‘Can we come and stay in the holidays?’ I enquired. ‘Delighted,’ came back the reply, so the link was re-forged. The boarding house was filled with aged folk to whom the Emtages referred as ‘the inmates’. We learned to play bridge, to do crosswords and to amuse the inmates with charades. And we went for runs, invited over our Tonbridge friends and even discovered pubs. Miss Em did the cooking, a cigarette constantly in her lips and dropping ash into the saucepan, but it seemed not to do either us or the inmates any harm.


At the end of my last summer term at Upland House in 1937, my father decided that he was too busy to return on leave and that we should come out to Hong Kong instead. My mother was therefore despatched to pick us up and return us to England by Christmas – each time by P&O Line. On the way out I remember playing a lot of ping-pong with the Princes Chula and Bira of the Royal House of Siam. The former was the quieter of the two and gave me a book, Wheels at Speed, which he had written about his brother’s motor-racing career. The latter, chatty and effervescent, regaled me with stories about his two ERA cars, Romulus and Remus. The princes were invariably dressed immaculately, Prince Bira wearing his conventional blue cravat with white spots in which he raced.


We arrived in Hong Kong on September 3 1937 and were greeted that evening by probably the worst typhoon the colony has experienced. Our house at 29 The Peak was almost totally destroyed (it had to be painstakingly rebuilt over the following weeks) and the colony itself suffered terrible damage. One 20,000-ton vessel, the Japanese Asama Maru, finished up on a beach, and a tidal wave at Aberdeen claimed some 10,000 victims. But one of the joys of this visit was the chance to spend time at home in the company of my parents for the first time since 1931, although sadly it would also be the last time. My parents were certainly loving and caring, and we loved them very much too, but they belonged more to the Victorian world. They were always concerned that we should do our duty, as they had done in the Great War. My father was an outstanding engineer who tried me out with Meccano at an early age. I found this rather uninteresting so, perhaps to show me how useless I was, whenever I came down in the morning he had usually built edifices which more resembled the Forth Bridge or Eiffel Tower. Both he and my mother were careful about money, although they had no great reason to be, and expected the same of their children. Once, when my mother was in England, I urgently needed money for a model aeroplane which had been advertised in The Wizard magazine for one shilling and nine pence. We were allowed threepence a week pocket money, one penny of which was for the church collection, but I diligently saved the necessary amount, went back to the shop, longingly watched the plane being wrapped and handed over my money, only to be told that the price was now one shilling and eleven pence. Disappointed, I went back to my mother to ask for the extra twopence, only for her to say, ‘You will of course have to wait until next week.’


My father was a keen cricketer who had played for the Tonbridge 2nd XI and he followed my own fortunes with a degree of pride. (The only two innings of mine he ever saw were in 1939, when I made 82 and 102 not out for a Hampshire Boys’ XI.) He and my mother were taller than average and reasonably good-looking, and they were much involved in Hong Kong’s social life, which was rather hectic, though perhaps less so than that of the more cosmopolitan Shanghai. My mother was a very keen bridge player and on one occasion, when my father returned late one afternoon from work to find a ladies’ bridge session going on in his drawing room, he turned to me and said, ‘Come on, let’s get out of here, I hate the smell of warm drawers.’ He was meticulous in his work as an exchange broker and always ensured that he kept his accounts in credit with all the major banks so that they were unable to squeeze lower discounts on transactions. He often worked late in the evenings in his study so that I saw little of him during the working week. But I always made the effort to have breakfast with him when, for some reason or other, he introduced me to the practice of putting mustard on my bread and butter. I rather stood in awe of him, although he had a jolly sense of humour and there were only a few occasions when I suffered corporal punishment. He was a heavy smoker of cigarettes – perhaps another lesson he taught me – and during his internment under the Japanese in Stanley Camp he picked up dog-ends with a friend who had been the manager of the Hong Kong Shanghai Bank and, after laying the salvaged tobacco on blotting paper, re-smoked it. My mother, as she again displayed later, after the Japanese capture of the Colony, was a brave woman. Once her finger was crushed in a car door, but to avoid upsetting us she said nothing until we realised that blood was dripping on to the floor.


When I left Hong Kong in late 1937 to come back to Tonbridge after passing Common Entrance, I had no idea I would not see the place again until 1951. My parents came back on leave to England in the summer of 1939, but when war broke out, they decided to hurry back while ships were still available. My father was by now running an exchange broking business in Hong Kong and could not afford to be away for long. He waved me farewell from the touchline in late September 1939 when I was playing rugby for a Tonbridge team. I was not to see him again until 1946. My mother followed him back there soon afterwards, taking my sister Helen with her. Peter and I had to be left at school in England.


On Monday December 8 1941 my father looked out of his window in our house on The Peak to see shells bursting in the harbour below. The Japanese had attacked Hong Kong and by December 18 they had landed on Hong Kong Island itself. It was always a hopeless battle. Just six battalions of British, Indian and Canadian troops were there to defend the island, without hope of relief or reinforcement, against over 60,000 Japanese troops from the mainland. The imperial battalions fought gallantly, supplemented by the civilian soldiers of the Hong Kong Volunteer Defence Corps, in which my father, as an old soldier, served as a private with special responsibility for radio communications. My mother nursed in Rosemary Hill and St Theresa’s Hospitals, both of which were bombed and shelled. Hong Kong surrendered on Christmas Day when General Maltby decided that no further useful military resistance was possible, but not before the Imperial Japanese Army had disgraced itself with the barbaric massacre of doctors, nurses and prisoners of war.


My mother, in fact, was lucky to survive. During the fighting she nursed a Japanese soldier, who died of his wounds, but she made sure he was properly buried, wrapped in the Japanese flag. When the Japanese took over the hospital at the end of the fighting, my mother, the doctor and ward sister were tied up and taken down to the courtyard because the Japanese suspected the dead soldier might have been murdered. Machine-guns were trained on them while the body was disinterred, and only when the Japanese saw the body wrapped in the flag did they accept what had really happened and release my mother and the others. My father was taken immediately to the notorious Stanley Camp, but my mother was allowed to continue nursing at the hospital for about six months before joining him there. Here they suffered terrible privations of hunger and ill treatment at Japanese hands. When my mother went into Stanley, she hid her rings in her abundant hair, one of them being a large diamond solitaire. At one point she heard that the Jardine Matheson prisoners were anxious to supplement their meagre diet through a black market which existed between the Japanese guards and the local Chinese and Indians outside the camp. The senior Jardine’s representative duly came to an arrangement with her by giving her an IOU on a scrap of paper for £1,000 in exchange for the ring, which he then used to buy additional food. My mother kept the IOU and, when she finally returned to England, she visited Mathesons in London, who promptly paid up.


My sister Helen and my mother had gone by ship to Australia in October 1941 to stay with my aunts. When my mother then returned to Hong Kong in late November, my sister stayed in Sydney. She decided to risk returning to England on the Blue Funnel Line vessel Ulysses, but the ship was torpedoed off South Carolina. She and other survivors were picked up by a destroyer and taken to Charleston, thence to New York and Halifax, from where, after embarking in the hold of a small cargo ship, they were taken in convoy to Glasgow. On her arrival, she came straight down to see me at Tonbridge, where the kindly Somervells, of whom more later, put her up. She soon afterwards joined the WAAF (Women’s Auxiliary Air Force).


From Christmas 1941 until a British naval squadron sailed into Hong Kong to accept the Japanese surrender on August 30 1945, we had virtually no news of our parents, except for a few brief messages via the Colonial Office. They of course had no news of us, and I can only imagine the anguish for them of being in that terrible place, not knowing if their daughter had safely escaped or what either of their sons might be doing. Peter and I, of course, spent the whole period of the war out of effective contact with our parents, first at school and then in the Army. My uncle Bernard paid for our education and guardianship needs from a fund established for this purpose by my father before he left. We just had to get on with things, and although guardians and friends were very kind, it did not make life any easier. In recording it all later, my mother could only write: ‘We remained there for three and a half years, and the least said about those years the better.’ When they were finally released, my mother resembled a skeleton and my father was in an even more terrible condition, suffering from tuberculosis and beri-beri among other things. My mother came back to Britain to see the children she had not seen for six years and my father was put on a hospital ship to New Zealand and then in 1946 invalided back to Britain, where he died in 1947. When he arrived back here, I was due to go out to South Africa. We had not seen each other for seven long years, and the son he had left on the Tonbridge touchline had grown into a man who had himself been to war. I think he was very proud that I greeted him in my Sherwood Rangers uniform and our mutual reticence meant that we did not know whether to kiss or hug. In the end I think we did both, but I then set off soon afterwards for Johannesburg, little knowing how ill he really was. My parents did not want me to change my plans and agreed not to tell me, a characteristic decision on their part. I was not to see him again, although my mother lived to the ripe old age of 91.


Our trip back to Hong Kong in late 1937 meant that I started at Tonbridge a term later than I would otherwise have done, and so I duly presented myself at the school in January 1938. Tonbridge School was then, and still is, an excellent educational establishment. Perhaps lacking the social cachet of the palaces of the Thames Valley and northwest London, it has always delivered a fine all-round education for its curious mixture of boarders and day boys. Founded in 1553 by Sir Andrew Judde, who endowed the school generously, it has been well managed ever since by the Skinners’ Company. It has turned out literary luminaries as diverse as E. M. Forster, Frederick Forsyth and Vikram Seth, and sportsmen, in the widest sense of the word, as outstanding as Colin Cowdrey. My father, grandfather, great uncle and four uncles had all preceded me to Tonbridge, and I was happy to be there too.


Schoolboys make their mark at a school (or not, as the case may be) and then move on, but the memories linger of the unbridled and often irresponsible pleasures of youth, life and love in the company of friends of a similar disposition – moments, alas, that now are only recaptured in dreams. In my case, the sudden transition from school to army and then to war makes those memories all the more poignant, because I had to grow up so fast between the ages of eighteen and twenty-one that I felt in some way cheated. Added to that, my domestic circumstances and holiday arrangements meant that school was as much home to me as it was educational establishment. I owe Tonbridge a great deal.


My memories of the school revolve around the things I enjoyed doing and the people I came to know there, masters as well as boys. I was placed in Judde House, which was then under the fatherly and unique eye of the housemaster, D.C. Somervell. DCS or David Somervell was a Tonbridge institution. Appointed to teach history in 1919, he spent thirty-one years at the school. Another Tonbridge historian, Owen Chadwick, later Master of Selwyn College, Cambridge, wrote this about him in his obituary: ‘He was unquestionably a great teacher … occasionally in this vale of tears you meet folk who tell you that history at their school was a mountain of useless lumber, a waterless sand, and a heap of dusty skeletons. Whenever I hear such reminiscence, I listen to my own inside and hear a secret whisper of gratitude to Somervell that I cannot understand what they are talking about.’ DCS was not only a great teacher, but an historian of genuine scholarship with many publications to his name, including his crowning glory of abridging the ten volumes of Toynbee’s Survey of History into one. Supposedly he was the model for the dotty bicycle-riding history teacher in the film If. With his immense height and curious voice, he was a prolific source of anecdote and recollection, and a target apparently simple, but in fact very elusive, for any mimic – and he could certainly never be dull.


We knew him as housemaster, reclining in his deck-chair on hot summer nights in 1940 while we were cooped up in the air-raid shelter. Or illustrating at lunch the Battle of Marengo by using all the salt pots, forks et cetera within reach. One of us had pushed an enormous slug out of his lettuce on to the table. DCS merely pushed it into the middle saying, ‘This can be Napoleon,’ and went on lecturing. As he spoke, he often used to pick up bits of food from the table and swallow them. The slug went down as the rest of us stared, too hypnotised to speak. He never read notices in the Common Room. ‘If it is important enough, someone is bound to tell me,’ he would say, and he usually threw away most of the papers in his pigeon-hole. He occasionally strolled past the cricket ground, though he never took games himself. ‘What a particularly stupid shot!’ a spectator once said as the captain got out. ‘It’s not surprising, he’s a particularly stupid boy,’ said DCS. ‘Oh, I’m his father,’ the man protested. ‘Well, that accounts for it then,’ said DCS and strolled on. His eccentricities we loved, and both he and his wife Dorothea were always great fun. She mothered us and, in spite of war rationing, she always fed us better than any other houses.


The life of a new boy in any school at that time was not for the fainthearted. Because I had started a term later than planned, I found myself junior to almost everyone. Those who had arrived the term before in Judde appeared unwilling to welcome any intruder and I had to endure some rough treatment at their hands, led as they were by an archetypal Flashman who, I am glad to say, died of drink at an early age. Fagging was part of the system, involving many kinds of menial tasks, but it was occasionally rewarded with a tip from a senior boy for carrying his books to school or whatever. Beating by the Head of House was the usual form of maintaining discipline, and I can remember some painful moments at the hands of Jack Rampton, who had the strong wrist of an Oxford squash blue and went on to a distinguished career in the Civil Service. It is perhaps true of any institution that there is a natural pecking order and you do not want to find yourself at the bottom of it for too long; certainly life improved considerably at Tonbridge the older you became.


My efforts in the classroom were competent but not inspired. ‘He does enough to get by’ might have been my school report, but I did well at Art and won two school prizes, so my early efforts on the pavement at Harlech Road in Hong Kong had not been wasted. I did, however, come into contact with two of the most distinguished intellects of my time at Tonbridge. The first was Maurice Wiles, who spent the war breaking Japanese military codes at Bletchley Park and later became Regius Professor of Divinity at Oxford and a Fellow of the British Academy. The work he did at Bletchley is well described in The Code Breakers, edited by F. H. Hinsley, and to my mind was worth more than any number of infantry divisions. He was also a goodish cricketer, a leg spinner and a useful bat, playing with me in the 1941 First XI. He told me in a recent letter that he went on playing the game until 1990. Indeed, a curious thing happened a year or so ago when I was watching television one evening and a young figure appeared on the screen who looked familiar. The programme was about the proving of ‘Fermat’s Last Theorem’, a problem that had eluded the world’s greatest mathematicians for 358 years. In this figure I recognised a likeness to Maurice, and I was not far wrong because it was his son Andrew, who had achieved the proof of what many had regarded as impossible. So there must be something in the gene theory.


The second figure was Sidney Keyes, and thereby lies a remarkable coincidence. If anyone were asked to name the two greatest poets of the Second World War, they would probably mention Sidney Keyes and Keith Douglas. The one I was at school with, while the other I served with in the same regiment and was very close by when he was killed. Sidney Keyes came to Tonbridge a year or so before I did and left with a history scholarship to Oxford in 1940. For a time we went to tutor together with Tom Staveley, who taught English and later wrote a very moving tribute to Sidney in The Listener in 1947. I would have to say that my contributions to these sessions were limited to say the least, but I enjoyed listening to the two of them arguing about poetry and discussing life in general. I learned a very great deal which I would otherwise not have thought about. Sidney Keyes was quietly spoken and appeared to live in a higher world. On one occasion he was chosen, quite inappropriately, to run for his house in the Cras, the school cross-country race. He did not do very well, and it was rumoured that he had stopped for several minutes trying to remember a line from Paradise Lost. Tom Staveley recognised his genius in the poems he wrote and passed to him for critical discussion, writing later: ‘He had that rare hallmark of poetic genius, his capacity to hit the ear and eye at once with the impact of a single image.’


Sidney Keyes’s first book of poems, The Iron Laurel, was published in 1942 and he won the Hawthornden Poetry Prize in 1943. His stay at Oxford was confined to just eighteen months before he was commissioned into the Queen’s Own Royal West Kent Regiment in September 1942. Posted to the Eighth Army in North Africa, he was killed on April 29 1943 in the final drive to Tunis and is buried in the Massicault War Cemetery, twenty-five miles south of Tunis. He was not yet twenty-one. Tom Staveley remarked of him: ‘His attitude towards the craft of poetry was one of furious urgency and energy. Like all metaphysical poets, he felt death everywhere about him.’ One of Keyes’s most famous poems, ‘The Wilderness’, seems to presage his death:


The red rock wilderness


Shall be my dwelling-place.


Where the winds saw at the bluffs


And the pebbles fall like thunder


I shall watch the clawed sun


Tear the rocks asunder.


As Sidney Keyes died in that rocky Tunisian desert, so Keith Douglas and the Sherwood Rangers must have passed him, driving the German army back to Tunis and the surrender of North Africa.


I may not have been much of a poet, but I could play cricket reasonably well. Tonbridge has always prided itself on the quality of its cricket. It possesses perhaps the best school cricket ground in the country, known as ‘The Head’, situated right at the heart of the school and levelled in 1838. Barry Orchard, a much-loved master, Old Tonbridgian and chronicler of the school, once found a lady visitor staring at The Head. ‘I have lived all over the world,’ she said, ‘and this is the most beautiful spot on earth. I always come back to it.’ There are many who know what she means. In recent years Tonbridge cricket has been very strong and I have spent many happy hours on the bank above The Head watching it. The Old Tonbridgians have by far the best record of all schools in the prestigious Cricketer Cup competition, and cricket is always played at the school in a positive and exciting way. We have much to thank Colin Cowdrey for in the way that Tonbridge and cricket have become indissolubly entwined, but it should not be forgotten that Tonbridge cricket was very strong before Colin even set foot in the school just after the war. For this we were indebted to the legendary C. H. (John) Knott as cricket master.


I loved cricket and watched the First XI whenever I could. In my second summer at the school, in 1939, we had as good an all-round side as Tonbridge has ever had, but one that was tinged with tragedy. The captain, P. G. C. Wood, who also captained the Public Schools XI, was killed in action as a bomber pilot over Cologne in August 1941. T. R. R. Wood (no relation) also joined the RAF and was killed in June 1942. G.R. Leahy was yet another killed in the RAF, again in 1942. C. H. Pillman was killed in action as a lieutenant in the 4th/7th Dragoon Guards in Normandy in June 1944, and C. L. Welford, who also won the Public Schools’ squash and the half-mile and captained Oxford at squash, died in November 1941. Let no one tell me that our generation suffered less than those at school before 1914. The slaughter of air crew in Bomber Command particularly was as bad as anything that happened to young subalterns on the Western Front.


I had no inkling, as I watched that 1939 cricket XI through June and July, that life was about to become very different. Young boys find it difficult to take much notice of events around them, and I cannot say that episodes such as the Munich Crisis or the British guarantee to Poland particularly seized my attention. The only visible sign of coming trouble was the building of an air-raid shelter on land opposite Judde House in the year’s respite after Munich but, apart from that, life continued as it had always done. My parents were home on leave in the summer holidays of 1939, and term did not actually begin until the second half of September, so I was already back at school when they departed for Hong Kong with my sister. Through that first winter the only noteworthy events were the requirement to carry gas masks and the evacuation of Dulwich College to Tonbridge to share our facilities. This was not entirely satisfactory, and I enjoyed the answer in a recent school history exam for first-year boys. Question: ‘Which event caused the most damage to Tonbridge School in the Second World War?’ Answer: ‘When Dulwich College was evacuated here.’ The winter of the Phoney War was extremely cold, but for the most part we wondered what the fuss was about.
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